

The South China Sea Dispute: Opportunities for ASEAN to enhance its policies in order to achieve resolution

**Commodore Agus Rustandi** 

**APRIL 2016** 

VICE CHIEF OF THE DEFENCE FORCE Australian Defence College Centre for Defence and Strategic Studies



### The Centre for Defence and Strategic Studies (CDSS)

CDSS is the senior educational institution of the Australian Defence College. It delivers a one-year Defence and Strategic Studies Course, a professional development program that places emphasis on practical rather than theoretical research, on teamwork and support for the personal and professional goals of students. Students and staff share a commitment to achieving professional excellence. Students graduate with a range of postgraduate qualifications in strategic studies, policy and politics, and business administration.

In addition, CDSS is home to the Centre for Defence Leadership and Ethics (CDLE) and the Centre for Defence Research (CDR). CDR manages the publications on behalf of CDSS staff and students.

#### **Indo-Pacific Strategic Papers**

This range of papers reflects coursework and research submitted by Australian and international students and staff of the Defence and Strategic Studies Course. The papers have been chosen for publication based on their scholarly attributes and strategic relevance. The topics of the papers relate to Australia's area of primary and enduring strategic interest—the Indo-Pacific region—and present analyses and assessments that concern Australia's policy interests.

For further information about CDSS publications, please visit <<u>http://www.defence.gov.au/adc/publications/publications.html</u>>

#### Copyright

© Commonwealth of Australia 2016

This work is copyright. It may be downloaded, displayed, printed and reproduced in unaltered form, including the retention of this notice, for personal, non-commercial use or use for professional purposes. Apart from any use as permitted under the *Copyright Act 1968*, all other rights are reserved. To replicate all or part of this document for any purpose other than those stipulated above, contact the Editor at <<u>CDSS.Mailbox@defence.gov.au</u>>

#### Disclaimer

This work is the sole opinion of the author, and does not necessarily represent the views of CDSS, the Department of Defence or the Indonesian Government. Neither the Commonwealth of Australia nor the Indonesian Government will be legally responsible in contract, tort or otherwise, for any statement made in this publication.

#### The author

Commodore Agus Rustandi graduated from the Indonesian Naval Academy in 1988 and completed an advanced officer course the following year. He gained sea experience on the Corvettes classes KRI *Fatahillah* and KRI *Nala*. Other early postings included Indonesian Naval Headquarters as a member of the Naval Personnel Administration Service.

In 2009, Commodore Rustandi was posted as Indonesia's Defense Attaché for the Republic of Korea for three years. He was then posted to the Navy Procurement Service in Naval Headquarters Cilangkap Jakarta as Head of Foreign Procurement Subservice.

Commodore Rustandi has a degree from the Indonesian Naval Science and Technology College, specialising in Industrial Management Technique; a Masters of Engineering Science, specialising in Project Management, from the University of NSW; a Graduate Certificate in Maritime Studies from the University of Wollongong; and a Masters of Management in Defence Studies from the University of Canberra.

Commodore Rustandi is also a graduate of the Australian Command Staff College and the Indonesian Naval Command and Staff College. He attended the Defence and Strategic Studies Course at the Centre for Defence and Strategic Studies at the Australian Defence College in 2015, completing a Master of Arts (Strategic Studies) from Deakin University. He is currently Head of the Center for Defence Strategic Research and Development at the Indonesian Ministry of Defence.

#### Abstract

This paper examines the ongoing dispute in the South China Sea with a view to identifying opportunities for ASEAN to enhance its policies in order to achieve resolution. It notes that China's longstanding dispute with a number of coastal states has resulted in an environment that is far from conducive to achieving peaceful settlement. It also notes that while ASEAN has tried to manage the dispute multilaterally through dialogue and consultation, it has not yet been successful in playing a mediating role due to a lack of consensus among its member states.

The paper highlights the evolution of the dispute and current developments within the South China Sea. It also examines China's foreign policy and its strategy in the South China Sea, as well as assessing the likely responses from ASEAN disputants and ASEAN's framework for dealing with the issue. The paper concludes by proposing a revitalisation of ASEAN, and suggesting how ASEAN should implement its policies to assist in managing the dispute, including how this is likely to impact on the situation over the coming decade.

## The South China Sea Dispute: Opportunities for ASEAN to enhance its policies in order to achieve resolution

If your enemy is secure at all points, be prepared for him. If he is in superior strength, evade him. If your opponent is temperamental, seek to irritate him. Pretend to be weak, that he may grow arrogant. If he is taking his ease, give him no rest. If his forces are united, separate them. If sovereign and subject are in accord, put division between them. Attack him where he is unprepared, appear where you are not expected.

Sun Tzu, The Art of War<sup>1</sup>

#### Introduction

The South China Sea is unquestionably one of the busiest international sea lanes in the world, with Robert Kaplan describing it as 'the throat of global sea routes'.<sup>2</sup> However, activities within the South China Sea are not only about seaborne trade and navigation; there is also considerable exploitation and exploration of natural resources, such as natural gas, oil and fish stocks. The littoral states with a particular interest in these natural resources are Indonesia, Vietnam, The Philippines, China, Taiwan, Brunei and Malaysia, while several international companies from countries such as the US, UK, Canada, India, Russia and Australia are also involved in commercial activities.<sup>3</sup>

However, China's longstanding dispute with a number of coastal states has resulted in the South China Sea being labelled as 'troubled waters' or a flash point.<sup>4</sup> Several of these states, namely Vietnam, The Philippines, Malaysia and Brunei, are members of ASEAN. Indonesia, which is also an ASEAN member, has an exclusive economic zone (EEZ) generated from the Natuna Islands, overlapping China's so-called 'nine-dash-line claim' in the South China Sea. But Indonesia officially insists that it is not a claimant.<sup>5</sup>

Notwithstanding these claims, the South China Sea issue has much broader implications for maritime security, peace, stability and security in the region. Coastal states' interests are centred on maritime boundaries, territorial sovereignty and the right to exploit the region's resources, while many other countries' interests are to ensure secure sea lines of communications (SLOCs) and in satisfying their national geopolitical strategies. For example, Japan and South Korea's interests are to secure SLOCs for trade and oil transportation, and in fisheries, with roughly two-thirds of South Korea's energy, and nearly 60 per cent of Japan's crude oil imports (and 80 per cent of China's) coming through the South China Sea.

Meanwhile, the US demands freedom of navigation through the South China Sea, as codified in the UN Convention on the Law of the Sea (UNCLOS), despite it not being a party to the Convention.<sup>6</sup> Freedom of navigation is a particularly contentious issue between the US and China over the right of vessels to operate unchallenged in the 200 nautical mile EEZ claimed by China. In August 2015, during a regional meeting in Kuala Lumpur, US Secretary of State John Kerry asserted that the US will not accept any restrictions on freedom of navigation or overflight in the disputed South China Sea.<sup>7</sup>

Moreover, current developments associated with the dispute are far from conducive to achieving peaceful settlement. China's construction of facilities on man-made islands has raised tensions and risked the militarisation of competing claims by other states. And ASEAN, which has tried to manage the dispute multilaterally through dialogue and consultation with China, has not yet been successful in playing a mediating role due to a lack of consensus among its member states on how to address sovereignty disputes.

This was evident during the 45<sup>th</sup> ASEAN Ministerial Meeting in Phnom Penh in July 2012, when member states failed to reach agreement on issuing a joint communiqué, reflecting the disunity of ASEAN on this issue.<sup>8</sup> Still, more recent developments which saw China agree in 2013 to commence discussions on a code of conduct in the South China Sea, and attend a meeting in July

2015 on the implementation of a Declaration on the Conduct of Parties in the South China Sea, are more positive and indicate some progress is being made, with Malaysian Foreign Minister Anifah Aman noting that the latter meeting included 'important progress with regard to the code of conduct'.<sup>9</sup>

In the meantime, growing Chinese assertiveness reaps criticism not only from coastal states but also from the US, which has criticised China's artificial island-building project as posing a serious threat to stability in the region.<sup>10</sup> Some would also argue that the determined way in which China is pursuing its territorial and jurisdictional claims indicates that China is prepared to disregard international law, jeopardise the maintenance of regional order, and its obligations to abide by regional as well as international mechanisms.<sup>11</sup>

In considering these recent developments, it is assessed that ASEAN could follow any of three different pathways in order to resolve or defuse the dispute, namely to argue legal jurisdiction; pursue political negotiations; or promote the prospects for joint resource exploitation. However, it will be difficult to find a single, unified solution if it depends on current ASEAN dispute resolution mechanisms, as ASEAN is a grouping of states with individual national interests. That is not intended as a criticism but simply highlights that, as a regional organisation, ASEAN is neither structurally nor functionally organised to resolve such issues. In this regard, like the EU and NATO, in which member states have different national interests and struggle to achieve consensus on contentious issues, ASEAN is unexceptional.<sup>12</sup>

Against that background, the paper will examine the South China Sea dispute and ASEAN's policy response and strategy. Firstly, it will highlight the evolution of the dispute and current developments within the South China Sea. It will then examine China's foreign policy and its strategy in the South China Sea. The paper will then assess the likely responses from ASEAN disputants, before reviewing ASEAN's framework in dealing with the issue, and identifying its limitations. The paper will conclude by proposing a revitalisation of ASEAN, and suggesting how ASEAN should implement its policies to assist in managing the dispute, including how this is likely to impact on the situation over the coming decade.

#### **Evolution of the South China Sea dispute**

It could be argued that the South China Sea dispute is an intractable issue or 'wicked problem', having developed for decades, which presents a security risk to the region but for which no peaceful settlement is yet in sight. When the issue first arose, no-one could foresee the direction it would take. Today, the fact that tensions escalate from time-to-time to a level that may lead to military tension and deadly conflict, reflects the complexity of the issue and the strength of commitment by nations to protect their national interests.<sup>13</sup>

The first claim that China made regarding the South China Sea was in 1951 in response to the signing of the San Francisco Treaty.<sup>14</sup> However, in 1947, the Nationalist Government of the Republic of China (Kuomintang) had published an 'eleven-dash line' map which subsequently became the basis of the 'nine-dash-line' claim after China removed two dashes as a concession to (North) Vietnam after 1954.<sup>15</sup> China's resurgent claim, to more than 60 per cent of the South China Sea, and its ongoing occupation of several islands and reclamation activities on several reefs and rocks, including building airstrips and adding military fortifications, is creating a significantly-changed regional environment.<sup>16</sup>

The legality of China's actions is controversial, as the reclamation activities, in particular, have the potential to generate new territorial waters and EEZs. It is expected that these will not be recognised by the majority of the international community because of their legal ambiguity.<sup>17</sup> Regardless, in late 2014, China classified its nine-dash line claim as a historical claim when it released the Chinese Government's 'Position Paper on a Matter of Jurisdiction in the South China Sea Arbitration', in response to a legal challenge initiated by The Philippines, asserting that:

Chinese activities in the South China Sea date back to over 2000 years ago. China was the first country to discover, name, explore and exploit the resources of the South China Sea Islands and the first to continuously exercise sovereign powers over them.<sup>18</sup>

China's claim is based on the argument of 'historical discovery'. However, while it could be true that China discovered and named some features within the South China Sea, simple discovery without effective governance extending over a long period of time is not sufficient as a matter of law.<sup>19</sup> This was shown by the precedent set in international arbitration of the Palmas Island dispute between the US and the Netherlands.<sup>20</sup> In that case, it was agreed that the US had 'discovered' Palmas Island. However, its claim of sovereignty was lost in arbitration to the Netherlands, which was the administrator of the island. So it could be expected that in international law, based on the precedent of the Palmas Island case, China would be challenged in asserting a lawful claim over the South China Sea based on 'historical discovery'.<sup>21</sup>

Other important events occurred in relation to the South China Sea between 1955 and 2015, which have further clouded the ownership issue.<sup>22</sup> After the establishment of the People's Republic of China in October 1949 and its subsequent assertion of its territorial claim to the South China Sea, Taiwan in 1956 followed the example of China by claiming Taiping (Itu Aba) Island in the Spratly Islands and garrisoning permanent troops on the island. In 1970, The Philippines claimed the western portion of the Spratly Islands group by occupying five features. This was quickly followed by South Vietnam occupying six features and officially claiming the Spratly Islands as a Vietnamese province in 1974. In the same year, China took control of the Crescent Group of the Paracel Islands from Vietnam.<sup>23</sup> Then, in 1983, Malaysia occupied three features in the Spratly Islands and in 1986 claimed an additional two.

These island-claiming disputes continued in 1988, when China attacked Vietnamese forces on Johnson South Reef. In addition, China became involved in a territorial dispute with The Philippines when China occupied the Philippines-claimed Mischief Reef and built several structures on it in 1994. China and The Philippines also competed for ownership of Scarborough Shoal by placing flags and erecting markers in 1997. In 2012, China virtually annexed Scarborough Shoal by deploying maritime law enforcement vessels there on a permanent basis.<sup>24</sup> Then, in May 2014, the deployment of the Chinese oil rig Haiyang Shiyou 981 into Vietnam's claimed EEZ resulted in incidents and triggered a major crisis in Sino-Vietnam relations that raised tensions in the region to the highest level since the end of the Cold War.<sup>25</sup>

While overlapping territorial claims are continuing, reclamation projects are also taking place within the South China Sea. Some countries, including Taiwan, Vietnam and Malaysia, have expanded their territory by land reclamation on existing islands. However, China is the only country that has undertaken land reclamation activities on reefs, thereby creating artificial islands in the South China Sea.<sup>26</sup> Such man-made constructions do not fall under the legal framework of UNCLOS. Therefore, China's projects to create artificial islands will generate complicated legal issues under international law or UNCLOS that are unlikely to be settled for years to come.

Consequently, the development of this situation in the South China Sea has the potential to result in unforeseen stakes and risks, such as generating an arms build-up in the region, in particular among disputant countries. If tensions rise, and waters of the South China Sea are classified 'highrisk' in terms of international shipping, this could result in increased insurance premiums or alternative routes or sources of supply being developed, with significant implications for global trade and commerce.

Recognising the potential of a deteriorating security situation, ASEAN made its first effort to create a positive atmosphere for eventual pacific settlement by adopting the 1992 ASEAN Declaration on the South China Sea which urged all parties to exercise self-restraint.<sup>27</sup> Earlier, in 1990, Indonesia—as a neutral party in the dispute—had attempted to facilitate a dispute-resolution process, in particular between ASEAN disputant states and China, by initiating an informal diplomacy initiative through a series of workshops involving academics and government officials in their private capacities. From 1990 to 2009, Indonesia organised 19 workshops involving the Chinese (as well as representatives from Taiwn), aimed at managing potential conflict in the South China Sea, under the auspices of the Policy Planning and Development Agency within Indonesia's Department of Foreign Affairs.<sup>28</sup>

These meetings tried to achieve objectives that were summarised as 'managing the potential conflicts, developing confidence building measures and exchanging views through dialogues'.<sup>29</sup> However, it could be argued that this was more an informal diplomatic exchange than a formal mechanism to develop implementation strategies to manage the dispute, as no binding agreement such as a code of conduct eventuated. Therefore, the only existing confidence-building mechanism for the dispute is the Declaration on the Conduct of Parties in the South China Sea, signed by all members of ASEAN and the Republic of China in 2002.<sup>30</sup>

Although ASEAN successfully created the 1992 Declaration on the South China Sea—signed by the foreign ministers of Indonesia, Brunei, Singapore, Vietnam, The Philippines and Thailand—it is not a legally-binding agreement, rather it is an example of ASEAN's internal diplomacy.<sup>31</sup> Even so, the declaration did serve to reduce the tension among ASEAN states and several disputes were solved by bilateral agreement or through a third party.

For example, the dispute between Indonesia and Malaysia in 2002 regarding Sipadan Island and Ligitan Reef, and the dispute between Malaysia and Singapore in 2008 over Pedra Brance/Pulau Batu Puteh, Middle Rocks and South Ledge were settled by utilising a third party such as the International Court of Justice.<sup>32</sup> Along similar lines, the bilateral agreement of 1997 between Thailand and Vietnam on the delineation of their continental shelf and EEZ boundaries in the Gulf of Thailand; the 2003 agreement between Indonesia and Vietnam on the delineation of their continental shelf boundaries in an area to the north of the Natuna Islands; and the 2014 agreement on the EEZ boundary in the Mindanao Sea and Celebes Sea between Indonesia and The Philippines, are several examples of bilateral negotiations to solve maritime boundary disputes among ASEAN states within the South China Sea.<sup>33</sup>

Still, ASEAN has not been successful at conflict resolution when negotiating with non-ASEAN states, where it seems that ASEAN's spirit of collective goodwill is not as effective. For example, in 2002, ASEAN and China agreed to sign a Declaration of Conduct that promised to enhance favourable conditions for peace and find a durable solution to the differences and disputes among the countries concerned.<sup>34</sup> However, China has since responded in different ways in dealing with each disputant country which indicates it has shifted away from a collective ASEAN position, highlighting the ineffectiveness of the declaration.<sup>35</sup> China was able to do so because ASEAN itself could not retain its collective bargaining position—each ASEAN state has its own national interests and these prevailed.

In other words, as Carlyle Thayer has stated, the declaration was stillborn because it has not been implemented, even though implementation guidelines were agreed and adopted in July 2011.<sup>36</sup> Further developments, such as land reclamation by disputant states, reflect such failure—in particular, point five of the declaration which is to exercise self-restraint in the conduct of activities.<sup>37</sup> Additionally, even though point 10 of the declaration stated that the parties agreed to adopt a code of conduct to promote peace and security in the region, the disputant countries have not been successful in actualising it.<sup>38</sup> It seems that China is not interested in creating a code of conduct, evidenced by statements that it would discuss a code of conduct with ASEAN at an 'appropriate timing' or when 'appropriate conditions' were met.<sup>39</sup>

It is clear that a code of conduct is still needed to overcome the declaration's weakness and create a dispute-resolution process.<sup>40</sup> However, while ASEAN states are generally supportive of the creation of a binding agreement, such as a code of conduct, it may not eventuate for many years as there is no real progress being made.<sup>41</sup> ASEAN exhibited a newfound sense of unity and expected to reach agreement with China when the two parties agreed to start discussions on a code of conduct in September 2013.<sup>42</sup> However, even after the Ninth Senior Officials' Meeting on the Implementation of Declaration of Conduct in July 2015, only minimal progress has been achieved due to what is perceived as Chinese reluctance and the sense that China is biding its time to gain benefits from the ongoing development of its man-made islands within the disputed area.<sup>43</sup>

Moreover, Ian Storey, for example, assesses that a code of conduct is unlikely to be agreed in the foreseeable future, particularly because—in his view—five key constraints still persist among the disputants, namely popular nationalism concerning sovereignty of the islands and features;

claimants' ongoing efforts to strengthen their jurisdictional claims; competition to exploit fisheries and hydrocarbons; the ongoing militarisation of the dispute and China's willingness to apply coercive pressure; and the growing geostrategic competition between the US and China.<sup>44</sup>

In the absence of a peaceful settlement process, and with the pathway to a code of conduct seemingly at an impasse, disputes over territorial claims have resulted in an escalation of tensions exacerbated by a region-wide upgrade of military capabilities and the new-found assertiveness of several claimants. This has resulted in several deadly incidents in recent decades between China and two ASEAN member-states, Vietnam and The Philippines. In January 1974, a clash between China and Vietnam, known as 'the Battle of the Paracel Islands', resulted in 36 troops from both sides being killed.<sup>45</sup> Two years later, 74 Vietnamese sailors died in a clash between Vietnam and China over Johnson Reef.<sup>46</sup>

China has also been involved in incidents with The Philippines. In 1996, opposing gunboats clashed near Capones Island.<sup>47</sup> In 1999, a Chinese fishing boat collided with a Philippines' naval vessel and sank off Scarborough Shoal and, in 2000, Philippines' soldiers shot at Chinese fishermen off Palawan Island, killing one fisherman.<sup>48</sup> In April 2012, there was a reported challenge between China and The Philippines in an effort to control Scarborough Shoal, which a senior PLA Army officer, Major General Luo Yuan, described as 'China's proactive stance' against The Philippines.<sup>49</sup>

In addition, in May 2014, China dispatched an oil rig into Vietnam's claimed EEZ, with a back-up force from the PLA Navy of six warships and 40 coast guard vessels. It clearly deterred and intimidated the Vietnamese, which resulted in incidents of violence against Chinese people and businesses in Vietnam, and a rise of anti-China nationalism.<sup>50</sup>

China's naval capability dwarfs other Asian countries' capabilities, with more than 300 surface ships, submarines, amphibious ships and patrol craft; indeed, Chinese naval combatants and maritime law enforcement vessels outnumber the combined maritime forces of Japan, Indonesia, Vietnam, Malaysia and The Philippines.<sup>51</sup> Furthermore, as a reflection of Chinese confidence in its ability to manage the dispute, Beijing has reportedly adopted a civilian maritime enforcement policy in which civilian law enforcement vessels have taken the lead, supported by PLA Navy elements.<sup>52</sup>

Some commentators have speculated that China's assertiveness over the South China Sea dispute may become more aggressive when the construction of artificial islands is complete.<sup>53</sup> By 2017, it is expected that 'these artificial islands will have been equipped with ports, barracks, battlements, artillery, air strips and long-range radar systems' that will enable China to project military and paramilitary power which, according to an un-named (but presumably Western) official source, will be 'a huge strategic victory for China'.<sup>54</sup>

In response to the situation, disputants from ASEAN member states, notably Malaysia, The Philippines and Vietnam, are stepping up their own military modernisation.<sup>55</sup> In December 2014, for example, Rear Admiral Taccad, head of the Philippine Navy's weapons systems, announced that US\$885 million would be allocated for the procurement of three guided-missile fast attack craft, two guided-missile stealth frigates and two anti-submarine helicopters, asserting that 'events in the West Philippines Sea [South China Sea] actually gave some urgency on the acquisition'.<sup>56</sup>

In October 2014, Malaysia similarly announced an increase in its defence budget by 10 per cent, in part because of concerns over Chinese assertiveness in the disputed waters around James Shoal, with Admiral Aziz Jaafar, Chief of the Royal Malaysian Navy, later announcing plans to procure 'eight guided-missile corvettes and six anti-submarine helicopters ... as well as the acquisition of small craft and the replacement of obsolescent torpedo and missile systems on navy ships'.<sup>57</sup>

Meanwhile, between December 2014 and early 2015, Vietnam conducted strategic dialogues with India, Russia and the US, which included substantial military equipment procurement.<sup>58</sup> According to Murray Hiebert and Phuong Nguyen, Vietnam had the largest increase in defence

spending among Southeast Asian countries over the period 2004 to 2013, increasing its defence outlay by 113 per cent, with total spending in 2013 of US\$3.4 billion.<sup>59</sup>

Another measure of China's assertiveness in the South China Sea has been an increase in the number of military exercises and requests for military assistance made by regional states to external major powers. In August 2015, for example, The Philippines requested US assistance in resupplying and rotating its military forces in the South China Sea because, according to an unnamed military spokesman, 'they face harassment from regional power China'.<sup>60</sup> Hiebert and Nguyen note that Vietnam similarly received military assistance from the US in the form of an US\$18 million maritime security package, and from Japan in the form of decommissioned coast guard vessels.<sup>61</sup>

The Philippines has also actively continued its program of bilateral military exercises with the US, which included an amphibious landing exercise (PHIBLEX 16) in September 2015, and the CARAT (Cooperation Afloat Readiness and Training) Exercise which took place off Palawan Island in June 2015.<sup>62</sup> A Philippines' military spokesman asserted that 'the holding of CARAT Philippines 2015 ... was part of regularly planned and scheduled drills ... [and] had nothing to do with Manila's ongoing dispute with China'.<sup>63</sup> However, in a signal clearly intended for China, The Philippines also held a similar exercise with Japan, which occurred shortly after President Benigno Aquino's visit to Tokyo, during which he and Japanese Prime Minister Shinzo Abe 'pledged to strengthen ... their strategic partnership ... and agreed to open discussions on ... [an] agreement that would allow Tokyo access to Philippine military bases'.<sup>64</sup>

Despite being a non-claimant state, Indonesia is also proposing to boost its defence measures near the South China Sea, with Indonesia's Defence Minister, Ryamizard Ryacudu, announcing in September 2015 that Indonesia will equip its Natuna Islands with a port and extend its military air base runway, noting that the South China Sea remains an Indonesian concern and one of the country's security challenges.<sup>65</sup>

More broadly, the ongoing dispute has also dragged the US into heightened rivalry with China as a result of the potential disruption of its interests in the South China Sea, particularly in regard to freedom of navigation, as well as the support it provides to ASEAN claimants.<sup>66</sup> However, some have argued that as the only power that could counter China's geopolitical ambition in the region, the US does not have a sustained commitment to defending the rule and law and *status quo* in the South China Sea because of its lack of legal standing as a non-party to UNCLOS.<sup>67</sup>

#### China's foreign policy and strategy

China's policy on the South China Sea dispute is seen by some as being deliberately vague.<sup>68</sup> As Shannon Tiezzi argues, perhaps China's foreign policy in relation to the dispute could be stated simply as 'China's rise is peaceful but China will not hesitate to use whatever means necessary to defend itself'.<sup>69</sup>

The peaceful aspect was evident in a speech by Chinese President Xi Jinping in May 2014, celebrating the 60<sup>th</sup> anniversary of the Chinese People's Association for Friendship with Foreign Countries, when he asserted that 'China loves peace and will not pursue hegemony.... China will insist on a peaceful way of development ... [and] there's no gene for invasion in the Chinese people's blood'.<sup>70</sup> The somewhat harder dynamic was evident in a speech by General Fang Fenghui, Chief of the General Staff of the PLA, during a visit to the US in the same month, when he said:

We do not make trouble. We do not create trouble. But we are not afraid of trouble ... [and in relation to the] territory which has passed down from our ancestors into the hands of our generation ... China cannot afford to lose an inch.<sup>71</sup>

A closer reading of these two statements would suggest that, on the one hand, China promises not to use force with respect to territory over which it has no claim. However, on the other, it will stoutly defend territory over which it does have a claim—which would also suggest that China

has no intention of reaching a compromise with other disputants in relation to the South China Sea. China has also tried to warn off other states from interfering, asserting in May 2015:

On the issues concerning China's territorial sovereignty and maritime rights and interests, some of its offshore neighbors take provocative actions and reinforce their military presence on China's reefs and islands that they have illegally occupied. Some external countries are also busy meddling in South China Sea affairs.<sup>72</sup>

This policy is not surprising; in fact, it is not new Chinese policy. The policy has been adopted to justify China's denial of responsibility for rising tensions in the South China Sea, for which it blames the Southeast Asian claimants, the US and Japan, as well as to justify the artificial island construction it is now undertaking on seven features in the Spratly Islands.<sup>73</sup>

Moreover, while President Xi Jinping asserted in October 2014 that the basic tenet of Chinese diplomacy is to treat its neighbours as friends and partners to make them feel safe and help them develop,<sup>74</sup> China in practice has been exercising more assertive actions when confronting other disputants which notably are China's neighbours. Certainly, China's actions in constructing military bases in the South China Sea to reinforce its military presence in the area would indicate it has no intention of withdrawing its claim or compromising with other disputants.<sup>75</sup>

There is also a concern that China will attempt to impose an air defence identification zone (ADIZ) in the South China Sea, as it did in the East China Sea in November 2013 in the area in dispute with Japan over the Senkaku (Diaoyu) Islands.<sup>76</sup> An ADIZ is an additional zone of aerial control, beyond territorial airspace, which would allow China to monitor approaching aircraft— both civilian and military—including by requiring them to identify themselves in accordance with Chinese instructions. Already, there have been several instances where Chinese military authorities based on islands in the South China Sea have warned US aircraft that they are approaching restricted Chinese airspace around the islands, based on what China would claim as territorial waters around the islands.<sup>77</sup>

However, most of the islands in question are not natural islands but artificial constructions derived through land reclamation on otherwise submerged reefs, which the Commander of the US Pacific Fleet, Admiral Harry Harris, has described as China's 'Great Wall of Sand'.<sup>78</sup> Article 60(8) of UNCLOS states that such artificial islands are only entitled to a 500-metre safety zone around them. Most other countries, therefore, assume that—other than the 500-metre zone— passage through the South China Sea is regarded as freedom of navigation on the high seas, as articulated in Article 87 of UNCLOS.

That is certainly the position of the US which, on at least two occasions, has deliberately approached the islands by sea and air, ignoring Chinese demands not to do so, to enforce the US policy of freedom of navigation in and through what it contends are international waters.<sup>79</sup> More broadly, if China does implement an ADIZ in the South China Sea, it would likely attract considerable criticism from other countries, such as occurred when it declared its East China Sea ADIZ, which Japan and the US argued was contrary to international law.<sup>80</sup>

A further uncertainty is the intent of China's land reclamation activities, notably on Fiery Cross Reef, which lies in the southern end of contested waters in the South China Sea, close to The Philippines. The construction could simply be Chinese efforts to improve the defensive posture of its claimed territory, providing an additional measure of protection, and a warning to other disputants that it is actively committed to the retention of its claim. Of course, China is not alone in undertaking such land reclamation. A number of regional countries, including Taiwan, Vietnam, Singapore and Malaysia have similarly expanded their territory, however, China is the only country that has transformed reefs into artificial islands in the South China Sea.<sup>81</sup>

There are also concerns that the construction of a military-grade airstrip on Fiery Cross Reef could be a tipping point in China's ability to project air power thousands of kilometres from its mainland. On the one hand, China has been at pains to explain the development in terms of its civilian potential, with a spokesman saying the island-building was 'beneficial to the whole of international society ... because it aided China's search-and-rescue efforts and environmental

protection work'.<sup>82</sup> However, a more assertive line has also been evident in a number of official comments, such as the statement by a Foreign Ministry spokesperson that:

China holds a clear and consistent stance on the South China Sea issue. China's normal construction activities on our own islands and in our own waters are lawful, reasonable and justifiable. We hope that relevant part[ies] can take a calm view on this.<sup>83</sup>

China's willingness to disclose its activities in the Spratly Islands—such as the media coverage of two civilian airliners landing on Fiery Cross Reef in early January 2016—could mean a move towards more transparency from China.<sup>84</sup> Or it could be an indication that China is now very confident in asserting its claim to the disputed areas. Similarly, the potential for the islands to be used by both civilian and military aircraft would not have been lost on other claimants, nor would China's significantly improved ability to patrol the area and enforce its claims in the South China Sea.<sup>85</sup> Regardless of Beijing's talk of benefitting 'the whole of international society', China's newfound strategic reach is unlikely to be viewed by other regional states as a measure to promote peace and stability.

It is arguable, therefore, whether China's foreign policy is intended to promote the peaceful rise expressed by President Xi Jinping.<sup>86</sup> In the view of some commentators, Beijing has become more assertive and more proactive in international affairs.<sup>87</sup> Others believe the change to be a reflection of an increase in Beijing's confidence, by exposing its capabilities, which would be a move away from the traditional dictum of 'hide your strength, bide your time', rather than a significant policy change.<sup>88</sup> So they argue that nothing has changed from the policy known as 'peaceful rise or peaceful development'. According to Zheng Bijian, a prominent policy adviser to the Chinese leaders who were the creators of this foreign policy concept in 2003, peaceful development was China's intention in order to become a great power peacefully.<sup>89</sup>

Another perspective is that the Chinese foreign policy concept of peaceful development could be defined as a Chinese campaign to reassure the international community, particularly neighbouring countries, that China's future is benign and that its rise will not be a zero-sum game.<sup>90</sup> However, questions remain about the future of China's foreign policy, especially associated with territorial disputes in the South China Sea, particularly as China becomes stronger economically and militarily, and others—including the US—are critically interdependent on China's economy.<sup>91</sup>

Some would also argue that even though China's actions in revealing its new foreign policy have increased transparency, the future implementation and practice of the policy is still unclear.<sup>92</sup> In part, that is because the Communist Party's power is paramount over the state, and the Politburo Standing Committee remains the country's decision-making hub—which could still lead to a lack of transparency.<sup>93</sup> Hence, in considering the South China Sea dispute in terms of China's foreign policy, there is obviously some prospect that the *status quo* will be maintained. However, what seems more likely—based on China's recent actions in enforcing its nine-dash-line claim—is that China will gradually become more coercive.

Moreover, Chinese increased assertiveness will certainly be evident if it establishes an ADIZ in the South China Sea. Such a strategy is clearly being discussed in Chinese military circles, with a senior researcher at the China's People's Liberation Army Military Academy, Senior Colonel Li Jie, saying publicly in February 2014 that the establishment of an ADIZ in the South China Sea was necessary for China's long-term national interest.<sup>94</sup> The concern of ASEAN states is that the modernisation of China's military will encourage Beijing to become more assertive and confident in claiming and protecting its territory in the South China Sea. If it does, China's stated ambition of rising peacefully and achieving peaceful development will likely be severely tested.

#### ASEAN's likely responses

Somewhat pessimistically, it seems that several ASEAN claimant states are coming to the conclusion that a negotiated settlement of the South China Sea dispute is unlikely. As The Philippines' government indicated in its statement to the Arbitration Tribunal in early 2013, in

its claim against China, 'over the past 17 years of such exchanges of views, all possibilities of a negotiated settlement have been explored and exhausted'.<sup>95</sup>

Initially, The Philippines' effort received little support from ASEAN and its constituent members.<sup>96</sup> However, a March 2015 statement from the current ASEAN Secretary General might be interpreted that ASEAN supports The Philippines' decision to file arbitration against China, with Le Luong Minh reportedly saying that the nine-dash line is 'not binding on any claimant ... and that ASEAN supports The Philippines' efforts to bring about a peaceful resolution in its own territorial dispute with China'.<sup>97</sup>

Notwithstanding the gloomy prospects for a possible settlement, ASEAN should be encouraged to continue making concerted efforts to settle the dispute, as there is every prospect that a failure to do so will adversely affect peace and security in the region. The next section of this paper therefore examines how ASEAN might respond to the issue over the coming decade, contending it may involve pursuing three different options on behalf of the involved parties as they seek a peaceful settlement of the issue, namely pursuing legal avenues, diplomatic or political negotiations, and/or joint development.

#### Legal avenues

Pursuing legal avenues to solve the South China Sea dispute will not be an easy pathway but arguably is the most well-founded option. The Philippines initiated its legal effort against China in January 2013 but—three years on and after six hearings of the Permanent Court of Arbitration—the case is still far from conclusion.<sup>98</sup> Therefore, predicting how this issue will play out in the legal field is difficult, particularly as China has ruled out using legal arbitration as the basis for dispute settlement.

Another reason is that the status of the sovereignty of the Paracel and Spratly Islands has been unclear since the dispute first emerged many decades ago. When colonial states such as the US, US, France, the Netherlands and Spain ruled littoral states around the South China Sea, the area was an important part of their economic activities. At the end of colonial rule, four international documents regarding the settlement of sovereignty and borders, namely the San Francisco Treaty, the Cairo Declaration, the Potsdam Declaration and the Joint Communiqué between the People's Republic of China and Japan, failed to generate any clarity regarding sovereignty of the Paracel and Spratly Islands.<sup>99</sup>

In addition, Thi Lan Anh Nguyen has contended that there are three sets of laws governing the South China Sea: the law concerning territorial acquisition that is agreed by customary international law; the law of the sea (UNCLOS) that codified the maritime domain under customary international law; and the law of dispute settlement that resulted from the applicability of Part XV of UNCLOS in the effort of dispute settlement.<sup>100</sup> However, while any of these three laws might be applied to the South China Sea dispute, the reality is that the implementation of an award under the law needs an enforcement body which does not yet exist in any of the three areas of law.<sup>101</sup> Hence, in this case, legal efforts alone are unlikely to lead to the end of the dispute.

Since all ASEAN states are parties to UNCLOS, it is also likely that ASEAN will continue to favour UNCLOS as the legal framework for assessing maritime claims or disputes. Meanwhile, even though the US is not a party to UNCLOS, the US supports adopting UNCLOS to resolve maritime claims and disputes in the South China Sea.<sup>102</sup> The majority of external parties with an interest in the region, such as Japan, South Korea and Australia, also support UNCLOS as the legal framework for addressing claims or entitlements to maritime areas.

The Philippines has shown this predilection for the legal framework of UNCLOS by serving China with a formal claim to the Permanent Court of Arbitration in respect of maritime jurisdiction in what it refers to as the West Philippines Sea. Other disputants from within ASEAN, such as Vietnam and Malaysia, may decide to take the same action as The Philippines, particularly if its case is successful. This would be beneficial to all parties as a tribunal ruling (or any other legally-

recognised form of dispute resolution decision) would provide clarity to the case and, ideally, a satisfactory resolution for all parties.

However, there are several complications facing claimants pursuing a legal means of resolution. One is that the dispute negotiation process is protracted, which arguably benefits those countries intent on changing the situation on the ground, either through physical possession or reclamation activities such as China's 'Great Sand Wall'. Another is that China is strongly opposed to the legal avenue of the Permanent Court of Arbitration and may ignore any decisions that do not go in its favour.

Another problem is the practical reality that all disputants have a heavy economic dependency on China, which is ASEAN's largest trading partner, so economic considerations understandably influence the thinking of individual states to varying degrees.<sup>103</sup> Most are also mindful of the impact that taking legal action against China could have on their bilateral diplomatic relations. So with the individual states of ASEAN having such varying concerns, it is unlikely that ASEAN itself could generate the consensus to prosecute a legal claim against China.

#### **Political negotiations**

A second possible response in pursuing a settlement is the continuation of political negotiations, although this route too is likely to have problems in the coming decade. Most ASEAN states lack the political resolve to mount a serious counter-challenge to China, because of their economic dependency on China, resulting in a disunited ASEAN view on the issue. So reaching a political settlement with China using diplomatic efforts is unlikely to be successful for ASEAN claimant-states in the coming decade. However, as stated in its charter, ASEAN follows the principle of peaceful settlement of disputes, so ASEAN will continue to try and exploit diplomatic efforts through consultation and negotiation.<sup>104</sup>

ASEAN has long been aware that China is reluctant to discuss the South China Sea issue solely on a multilateral basis and, even when it does, there is a lack of consistency and commitment in any political negotiations. The creation of the Declaration of Conduct, and internal meetings between ASEAN and China to discuss implementation of the declaration and a code of conduct, have not resulted in any concrete advancement on the issue, particularly because China seems to have adopted a 'hedging strategy'.<sup>105</sup>

It is anticipated that this lack of a full commitment will continue over coming years until such time as China is confident it is has further consolidated its national interests in the South China Sea. Therefore, the prospective outcome of any future political negotiation remains the same as in the past—more marking time. On the one hand, the stalling of political negotiations will have serious disadvantages for ASEAN. While political negotiations continue to end up in limbo, China will likely continue its reclamation projects in the South China Sea and continue bolstering its military garrisons in the region. On the other hand, addressing the dispute on a multilateral basis is important for ASEAN to show its centrality as a leading role-player in the region.<sup>106</sup>

While ASEAN agreed in 2011 to adopt guidelines to implement the Declaration of Conduct, it is unfortunate that efforts to progress the suggested cooperative activities and confidence-building measures have not eventuated. Moreover, Chinese participation in code of conduct consultations in a number of recent meetings has not resulted in any agreement beyond two separate lists of commonalities.<sup>107</sup> It seems unlikely, therefore, that any progress will be made quickly in coming years, not least because China remains suspicious that the code of conduct is designed to thwart its activities in the South China Sea. China also likely perceives that a code of conduct is not necessarily an ASEAN formulation—China is well aware of US interest in the South China Sea, and that some other disputants—notably Vietnam and The Philippines—are keen to have the US involved in the dispute.<sup>108</sup>

As a result, China does not want an ASEAN draft code of conduct to be the basis of negotiations, so it will continue to shy away from participating fully in future meetings on these issues.<sup>109</sup> However, it is predicted that ASEAN will continue its efforts to manage the conflict through negotiations under its principles of consensus and defusing tension, especially if ASEAN takes

into account Chinese Foreign Minister Wang Yi's commitments made during the 48<sup>th</sup> ASEAN Foreign Ministers' Meeting in August 2015, which were cited as maintaining peace and stability in the South China Sea; peacefully solving disputes through negotiation and consultation; controlling differences through rules and regulations; maintaining freedom of navigation and overflight in the area; and gaining mutual benefits through cooperation.<sup>110</sup> If China's commitments are to be believed, they would provide an important basis for negotiations between China and ASEAN, and a significant step towards settlement of dispute.<sup>111</sup>

#### Joint resource development

The final possible ASEAN response is to promote joint development of South China Sea resources. This could be undertaken even while international arbitration is proceeding because it is consistent with Article 74(3) of UNCLOS, which allows such activity during transition periods before an agreement is reached. The arrangement for joint development normally defines the limits of disputed areas and includes a means to share the resources in a way that is independent of the relative strengths of the claims.<sup>112</sup> There is some prospect that in the next decade, in the absence of a sovereignty dispute (as distinct from a territorial claim) over islands, joint development ventures could be considered by claimants.

In addition, joint development may be possible in areas which are subject to competing claims but which have not been claimed or occupied previously and therefore have no specific historical attachment for the claimant countries. Joint development initiatives would create benefits not only in promoting peace, security and stability to the region but also by providing economic prosperity to the countries concerned. As Zou Keyuan argues, a form of joint development among the disputants would significantly enhance the prospects for long-term peace and security in the South China Sea.<sup>113</sup>

#### **ASEAN's framework and its limitations**

The aims and purposes of ASEAN, when it was founded in 1967, were about cooperation in the economic, social, cultural, technical, educational and other fields, and in the promotion of regional peace and stability through abiding respect for justice and the rule of law and adherence to the principles of the UN Charter.<sup>114</sup> Since its establishment, ASEAN has evolved into a mature organisation by achieving these goals through its contribution to the region, notably in relation to peace, prosperity and geopolitical stability.<sup>115</sup> This achievement is often attributed to the way that ASEAN takes decisions—the so-called 'ASEAN way', which has succeeded in shaping its identity—achieved by a process of consultation and consensus.<sup>116</sup>

Some believe that ASEAN is the core and most prominent regional institution of the post-war order in East Asia.<sup>117</sup> The Association conducts its business in accordance with the ASEAN Charter, in particular the principles expounded in Chapter I Article 2.<sup>118</sup> Since its establishment, ASEAN member states have concluded 39 maritime boundary arrangements, of which three were exceptions because they were achieved through third-party binding dispute settlement, namely the dispute concerning Myanmar and Bangladesh over maritime boundaries in the Bay of Bengal, the sovereignty dispute between Indonesia and Malaysia over Sipadan and Ligitan, and the sovereignty dispute between Singapore and Malaysia over Pedra Branca.<sup>119</sup>

Another ASEAN success has been its leading role in sponsoring wider regional cooperation through forums such as the ASEAN Regional Forum and the East Asia Summit, which involves the ten ASEAN members and eight dialogue partners (US, China, Russia, Australia, India, Japan, New Zealand and South Korea). Therefore, ASEAN's ineffectiveness in dealing with China in the case of the South China Sea issue has not yet tarnished the reputation of the organisation, since its mediation efforts have not been conducted as a third-party binding dispute settlement.

Indeed, the standard operation of ASEAN as a security organisation focuses more on conflict management than conflict resolution.<sup>120</sup> Moreover, it is ASEAN's weakness as well as ASEAN's strength that it has to operate within the mandate of its Charter, namely 'respecting the

fundamental importance of amity and cooperation, and the principles of sovereignty, equality, territorial integrity, non-interference, consensus and unity in diversity'.<sup>121</sup>

An associated element is the Treaty of Amity and Cooperation in Southeast Asia, which is a code of conduct to govern inter-state relations in Southeast Asia.<sup>122</sup> As at 2013, 19 states outside ASEAN's membership had acceded to the Treaty, which included important players in the region such as China and the US. The Treaty underpins ASEAN's conflict management model. Therefore, ASEAN's solution to the dispute settlement methodology is through decision-making based on consensus and consultation, even if it is a slow process.<sup>123</sup>

As a regional organisation whose members are only Southeast Asian states, ASEAN is based on international law, taking into account the Bangkok Declaration of 1967, the Kuala Lumpur Declaration of 1971, the Declaration of the ASEAN Concord of 1976 and the Treaty of Amity and Cooperation in Southeast Asia of 1976.<sup>124</sup> However, an ASEAN declaration is not binding on its members; rather, it is a political statement that provides no obligations for its members.

On the other hand, the Treaty is a binding instrument for managing relations between one nation and another with the explicitly-stated purpose of 'promoting perpetual peace, everlasting amity and cooperation among their people, which would contribute to their strength, solidarity and closer relationship'.<sup>125</sup> The Treaty adopts six fundamental principles which the signatories are expected to obey, namely: mutual respect; the right of every state to lead its national existence; non-interference; peaceful settlement of disputes; renunciation of the use of force; and effective cooperation.<sup>126</sup> However, the Treaty is not an instrument of law that solves legal problems such as territorial disputes. Consequently, ASEAN is not able to enact international laws.

As a result, ASEAN harbours three significant limitations in dealing with the South China Sea dispute—a lack of cohesion among its members, a slow ASEAN decision-making mechanism, and limitations on the implementation of its code of conduct. The first on these is reflected in the disunity of ASEAN's view on the South China Sea dispute. As Mark Valencia argues, 'ASEAN has no official position on the South China Sea dispute'.<sup>127</sup> In fact, it has divergent views on the dispute, as was illustrated by Cambodia during its chairmanship in 2012, when the lack of a joint communiqué tarnished ASEAN's credibility.

Other issues associated with the South China Sea dispute over which ASEAN states have a difference of opinion include whether China should be invited to participate in the drafting of a code of conduct, differences over which elements of the Declaration of Conduct should be emphasised in a code of conduct, and the key issue of whether ASEAN member states should discuss the issue first among themselves before consulting with China.<sup>128</sup>

As a matter of fact, ASEAN, which started out as purely a political undertaking to tackle the climate of uncertainty and suspicion within the five founding states of ASEAN (Indonesia, Malaysia, Thailand, Singapore and The Philippines), is already committed to building an 'ASEAN community' by 2015, one of the three pillars of which will be the ASEAN Political Security Committee.<sup>129</sup> In the interim, one of the main goals is to create a vision of common mechanisms to deal with regional security issues.<sup>130</sup>

However, the absence of unity within ASEAN members on the South China Sea issue, leading to the fact that the organisation as a whole cannot agree on a regional approach to the problem, indicates that it faces serious challenges to ever achieving such as ambitious vision. In the view of some commentators, ASEAN needs to pursue a more inclusive approach and united stand on the South China Sea dispute, otherwise it will face increasing criticism from the international community.<sup>131</sup>

The second limitation is ASEAN's way of making decisions. ASEAN's decision-making mechanism is through consultation and consensus, as stated in Chapter VII, 'Decision Making', Article 20, of the ASEAN Charter, which has been identified as the 'ASEAN way'.<sup>132</sup> ASEAN's failure to issue a joint communiqué in 2012 was criticised by some as exposing the organisation's inability to reach consensus on key issues. However, consensus should not be seen in an absolute context, in which all members should share the same concerns and are willing to sacrifice some or all of

their interests to unify the organisation's view; rather, members should not necessarily have to sacrifice their interests as long as the organisation's needs are satisfied without damaging the interests of its members.<sup>133</sup>

Moreover, Rhoda Severino argues that consensus is not an 'across the table' negotiation but rather a manifestation of goodwill and a giving of trust.<sup>134</sup> In fact, to some extent, a decision-making process through consensus to craft a dispute resolution is a slow process because Article 20(2) states that if consensus cannot be achieved, then an ASEAN Summit will make the decision. However, the decision-making process principle within an ASEAN Summit is also based on consultation and consensus, so the problem becomes cyclical.<sup>135</sup>

In addition, there are four types of ASEAN meetings on different levels: an ASEAN Summit, an ASEAN Ministers' Meeting, an ASEAN Economics Meeting, and other ministerial meetings under the umbrella of the ASEAN Foreign Ministers' Meeting, which results in an inherently-slow process decision-making process—and suggests that ASEAN needs to modify both its definition of 'consensus' and how it is arrived at, to speed up the decision-making process.

The third limitation is on the implementation of the Treaty of Amity and Cooperation as a code of conduct. The Treaty began as a 'peace treaty' between its own member states but is now widely recognised as a code of conduct in inter-state relations in Southeast Asia.<sup>136</sup> However, the Treaty's mechanism for the pacific settlement of disputes, as stated in Chapter IV, which is through a High Council, has never been adopted to settle any dispute, not only among ASEAN states, but also between ASEAN states and other signatories to the Treaty.

Therefore, it could be argued that the Treaty's inability to resolve issues has resulted in China's perception that the South China Sea dispute is not a matter between China and ASEAN but a matter which China intends to discuss bilaterally with the individual disputants. Cambodia's Foreign Minister Hor Namhong might have reinforced this perception when he asserted that 'we are not a tribunal to adjudicate who is right, who is wrong'.<sup>137</sup> This aversion could be a reflection of ASEAN's principle of non-interference. But it is also the case that most of ASEAN's successes in settling disputes have been through bilateral negotiations or third-party settlements, with none by adjudication of the Treaty of Amity and Cooperation's High Council.

#### Recommendations

Some believe that ASEAN must not take sides in the South China Sea dispute but instead take and state a position which is neutral, forward-looking and encourages the peaceful resolution of the issue.<sup>138</sup> However, in order to be able to adopt such a stance, ASEAN must revitalise the founding arrangements of the organisation so that it can maintain its unity. Therefore, this paper suggests two policy recommendations for ASEAN to implement in revitalising the organisation: these are to redefine the terms 'consultation' and 'consensus'; and to empower the ASEAN High Council.

It cannot be denied that for more than four decades, ASEAN has been able to prevent serious conflict in the region. To some extent, ASEAN has achieved its initial primary objective to serve as a regional security community, promoting social and political stability, and providing its members with a voice to speak on issues in the same tone, through a process of consultation and consensus. Two examples are the creation of the Zone of Peace, Freedom and Neutrality during the Cold War, and the centrality of ASEAN in the ASEAN Regional Forum and the East Asia Summit in addressing contemporary security issues, even though the contribution of these forums is typically more discussion than action.<sup>139</sup>

At the same time, ASEAN's tradition of consultation and consensus has had some negative impacts. But it has also provided benefits to the organisation in that the outcome of consensus is a firm sign of unity within the organisation. More recently, however, achieving consensus has been threatening the unity of the organisation.<sup>140</sup> Therefore, it is time for ASEAN to redefine the process of how it arrives at consensus, which this paper would argue could be done through the implementation of a code of conduct to resolve disunity among members if any of their positional stances contain elements that conflict with the constraints of the principles stated in the Treaty

of Amity and Cooperation. The objective of this policy would be to mitigate bias and different interpretations.

Currently, a code of conduct to manage the decision-making process within ASEAN does not exist. But such a code could and should be implemented. As ASEAN has previously amended its Treaty of Amity and Cooperation from the original version with the addition of new articles concerning the roles of the High Council, so ASEAN could do the same thing to introduce a new process for making decisions via a modification of the concept of consensus to one involving a mixed process of achieving consensus (or unanimity) and a voting system (with a majority-rule outcome).

As consultation and consensus are fundamental to ASEAN's culture and tradition, so this new code of conduct should have several levels or phases, ranging from purely implementing a unanimous decision, through to implementing a majority-rule voting decision. In between, there should be several levels that involve a mixture of these processes. The code of conduct should also specify the types of occasions when the organisation should implement a consensus/unanimity-based decision (such as when a situation exists that has a direct impact on a certain member) and the types of occasions where there is no direct impact to a certain member and the organisation may implement a majority-rule voting system in making a decision.

Agreement to adopt such a code of conduct for its decision-making process would ensure that ASEAN projects a greater degree of organisational unity to the international community. Another benefit is that the changed process would enhance the success of the proposed ASEAN Community.

The second recommendation is to take action to empower the High Council, which is mandated by the Treaty of Amity and Cooperation to adjudicate in dispute settlements. Indeed, originally only two of five articles dealing with the pacific settlement of disputes in the Treaty referred to the arrangements for a High Council. In 2001, ASEAN amended the Treaty by inserting new rules of procedure for the High Council, which provided comprehensive arrangements and powers to settle disputes.

However, Rule 19 of Part VII of the Treaty states that 'all decisions of the High Council shall be taken by consensus at a duly-convened meeting'.<sup>141</sup> Consequently, it seems that ASEAN's habitual conformation to following its historical interpretation of 'consultation and consensus' has hampered the implementation of the use of the High Council to adjudicate disputes. This situation could change if a code of conduct were adopted relating to the decision-making process as discussed previously.

Furthermore, there is no provision in the Treaty that the High Council shall only be involved in resolving political and security disputes, or that its adjudication cannot be sought to solve legal issue such as in the South China Sea dispute. Some might argue that ASEAN is not a tribunal to adjudicate the rights or wrongs of a particular dispute. However, referral to the High Council may be an appropriate avenue to consider some of the legal issues or at least give recommendations for appropriate consideration to prevent a deterioration of the dispute.

It also needs to be remembered that Article 3 of the ASEAN Charter states that ASEAN is considered a legal personality, suggesting it has 'the lawful characteristics and qualities of an entity'.<sup>142</sup> Accordingly, it could be argued that ASEAN possesses rights and obligations in international law, which includes the arbitration of legal claims. Hence, it is time for ASEAN to amend its policies and procedures by implementing actions to empower the High Council to provide a pacific settlement to the South China Sea dispute.

#### Conclusion

The increasing escalation of the dispute in the South China Sea may indicate a change of policy and strategic intent from disputant countries, especially by China which has the biggest claim to the area. Taking into account these recent developments, the territorial claims in the South China Sea have further increased the challenge of arriving at a long-term peace settlement of this dispute. Diplomatic efforts made by ASEAN over several decades to formulate a peace settlement have not resulted in any significant developments, and it is a fact that even now ASEAN memberstates have differing views on the issues associated with the South China Sea. This was particularly illustrated in 2012 when, for the first time in 45 years, the ASEAN Foreign Ministers' Meeting failed to produce a joint communiqué summarising its proceedings, because of concerns that the proceedings were implicitly critical of China.

Meanwhile, another significant development reflecting the level of frustration of ASEAN members over the South China Sea issue, as well as testing ASEAN's resolve not to interfere in the internal affairs of other countries, has been the action by The Philippines to refer its territorial dispute with China to an international tribunal. Some would argue that The Philippines' action is actually in line with what is mandated by the ASEAN Charter and the Treaty of Amity and Cooperation, namely to support the use of the principles adopted by international law.

However, The Philippines' action also shows that there is a level of distrust among ASEAN members as to whether the organisation can provide a satisfactory solution to issues in line with its members' national interests. On the other hand, it is a positive sign that the ASEAN principles of non-interference and the application of international law to settle a dispute are being applied, instead of resorting to the use of force. While some ASEAN states may feel that The Philippines should have consulted more broadly before it took such action, the outcome of the case is being eagerly awaited not only by the parties directly concerned but others who are involved in territorial disputes with China.

Another option that remains open for ASEAN to assist in resolving the dispute is to continue consultations with China, especially to actualise the creation of a binding code of conduct. However, these efforts will be more difficult given that China considers that the dispute in the South China Sea is not a matter between China and ASEAN but a bilateral issue between China and specific ASEAN countries. Given that the outcome will have significant ramifications both for ASEAN and a number of its members, it is in the interests of ASEAN as an organisation to involve all its members in the consultation process. This paper has also argued that another possible route that could be pursued is the joint development of resources in the disputed areas.

Meanwhile, the latest developments on the ground should be used as an opportunity for ASEAN to review its existing policies and instruments so as to improve the shortcomings of its existing dispute resolution mechanisms. To that end, ASEAN could formulate new policies that would assist in the peaceful settlement of disputes in the South China Sea. This paper has recommended two courses of action that should be implemented, namely the re-definition of the concepts of consultation and consensus, and that ASEAN should try to use the mechanism of the High Council to achieve a peaceful settlement of the dispute.

In particular, the redefinition and implementation of a new form of consensus decision-making should be regulated in the Treaty of Amity and Cooperation, including details which define the limitations on the use of consensus/unanimous decision-making, as well as the facility to apply a majority rule voting system with certain requirements. This would require ASEAN to make another amendment to the Treaty. Meanwhile, in terms of the implementation and use of the High Council, ASEAN should clarify the circumstances that should exist as a pre-condition for the implementation of the use of the High Council to settle legal disputes between signatories.

Should these recommendations be implemented, ASEAN would be better able to state its position on the dispute, which is neutral but forward-looking in seeking peaceful settlement. In addition, by implementing and empowering its High Council, ASEAN would have a structured disputesettlement mechanism providing an enhanced prospect of addressing and reducing the competing legal claims of territorial sovereignty over islands in the South China Sea. In sum, the changes would enable ASEAN to better reflect the unity and purpose of the organisation, which is essential if it is to retain its influential position in contributing to the security and stability of the region.

#### **Notes**

- <sup>1</sup> See, for example, Lionel Giles, *The Art of War by Sun Tzu*, ELPN Press: El Paso, 2009.
- <sup>2</sup> Robert D. Kaplan, 'The South China Sea is the Future of Conflict', *Foreign Policy*, September/October 2011.
- <sup>3</sup> The Economist, 'The South China Sea: oil on troubled waters', The Economist [website], 24 January 2015, available at <<u>http://www.economist.com/news/asia/21640403-two-case-studies-disputed-sea-oil-troubled-waters</u>> accessed 15 September 2015.
- <sup>4</sup> Nien-Tsu Alfred Hu, 'Introduction: South China Sea: troubled waters or a sea opportunity?', Ocean Development and International Law, Vol. 41, Issue 3, July 2010, pp. 203-13, cited in Nien-Tsu Alfred Hu and Ted L. McDorman (eds.), Maritime Issues in the South China Sea: troubled waters or a sea opportunity, Routledge: London, 2013, p. 1.
- <sup>5</sup> Ristian Atriandi Suprianto, 'Red Alert: the South China Sea's new danger zone', *The National Interest* [website], 7 March 2015, available at <<u>http://nationalinterest.org/feature/red-alert-the-south-</u> <u>china-seas-new-danger-zone-12373</u>> accessed 14 September 2015; also Prashanth Parameswara, 'No Indonesia's South China Sea Approach has not Changed', *The Diplomat* [website], 26 March 2015, available at <<u>http://thediplomat.com/2015/03/no-indonesias-south-china-sea-approach-has-notchanged/</u>> accessed 14 September 2015.
- <sup>6</sup> Freedom of navigation is a principle of customary international law, whereby all ships (military and commercial ships) flying the flag of any sovereign state shall not suffer interference from others states; this right is codified as article 87(1) of the1982 UN Convention on the Law of the Sea (UNCLOS).
- <sup>7</sup> ABC News, 'South China Sea Dispute John Kerry says US will not Accept Restrictions on Movement in the Sea', ABC News [website], 7 August 2015, available at <<u>http://www.abc.net.au/news/2015-08-06/kerry-says-us-will-not-accept-restrictions-in-south-china-sea/6679060</u>> accessed 16 September 2015.
- <sup>8</sup> Ralf Emmers, 'The US Balancing Strategy: impact of the South China Sea', in Leszek Buszynski and Christopher Roberts (eds.), *The South China Sea and Australia's Regional Security Environment*, Occasional Paper No. 5, National Security College: Canberra, September 2013, p. 43; also Carlyle A. Thayer, 'ASEAN's Code of Conduct in the South China Sea: a litmus test for community building?', *The Asia-Pacific Journal* [website], available at <<u>http://www.japanfocus.org/-carlyle A -</u> <u>Thayer/3813/article.html</u>> accessed 12 September 2015.
- <sup>9</sup> Ankit Panda, 'For the ASEAN-China South China Sea Code of Conduct, Ninth Time Isn't the Charm', *The Diplomat* [website], 1 August 2015, available at <<u>http://thediplomat.com/2015/08/for-the-asean-china-south-china-sea-code-of-conduct-ninth-time-isnt-the-charm/</u>> accessed 1 February 2016.
- <sup>10</sup> John Garnaut, 'US Admiral Sounds the Alarm of China's Intentions in South China Sea', *Stuff* [website], 1 April 2015, available at <<u>http://www.stuff.co.nz/world/asia/67573292/US-Admiral-</u> <u>sound-the-alarm-of-China-intentions-in-South-China-Sea</u>> accessed 23 April 2015.
- <sup>11</sup> See, for example, Nic Stuart, 'What to do about the South China Sea', *The Strategist* [website], 2 November 2015, available at <<u>http://www.aspistrategist.org.au/what-to-do-about-the-south-china-sea/</u>> accessed 1 February 2016.
- <sup>12</sup> Yee Kuang Heng, 'ASEAN's Position on the South China Sea and Implications for Regional Peace and Security', in Jing Huang and Andrew Billo (eds.), *Territorial Dispute in the South China Sea: navigating rough waters*, Palgrave: New York, 2015, p. 69.
- Peter Hartcher, 'South China Sea: the tiny islands that could lead to war', *The Age* [website], 1 June 2015, available at < <u>http://www.theage.com.au/comment/south-china-sea-the-tiny-islands-that-could-lead-to-war-20150601-gheecs.html</u>> accessed 3 August 2015.
- <sup>14</sup> Jian Zhang, 'China's Growing Assertiveness in the South China Sea: a strategic shift?', in Buszynski and Roberts, *The South China Sea and Australia's Regional Security Environment*, p. 19.
- <sup>15</sup> Leszek Buszynski, 'The Development of the South China Sea Maritime Dispute', in Buszynski and Roberts, *The South China Sea and Australia's Regional Security Environment*, p. 6; also Zhiguo Gao and Bing Bing Jia, 'The Nine Dash Line in the South China Sea: history, status and implications', *The American Journal of International Law*, Vol. 107, 2013, p. 103.

- <sup>16</sup> US Department of State, Bureau of Oceans and International Environment and Scientific Affairs, 'China: maritime claims in the South China Sea', *Limits in the Seas*, No. 143, 5 December 2014, p. 4.
- See, for example, Jill Goldenziel, 'International Law is the Real Threat to China's South China Sea Claims', *The Diplomat* [website], 3 November 2015, available at <<u>http://thediplomat.com/2015/11/international-law-is-the-real-threat-to-chinas-south-china-seaclaims/</u>> accessed 1 February 2016.
- <sup>18</sup> Menjie (ed.), 'Chinese Government's Position Paper on a Matter of Jurisdiction in the South China Sea Arbitration Initiated by Philippines', *Xinhuanet* [website], 7 December 2014, available at <<u>http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/china/2014-12/07/c\_133837498\_2.htm</u>> accessed 16 June 2015.
- <sup>19</sup> James Kraska, 'The Nine Ironies of the South China Sea Mess', *The Diplomat* [website], 17 September 2015, available at <<u>http://thediplomat.com/2015/09/the-nine-ironies-of-the-south-china-seamess/</u>> accessed 21 September 2015.
- <sup>20</sup> Kraska, 'The Nine Ironies of the South China Sea Mess'.
- <sup>21</sup> Kraska, 'The Nine Ironies of the South China Sea Mess'.
- <sup>22</sup> Center for a New American Security, 'Timeline: 1955 Present', *Center for a New American Security* [website], available at <<u>http://www.cnas.org/flashpoints/timeline</u>> accessed 11 June 2015.
- <sup>23</sup> John W. Garver, 'China Push Through the South China Sea', *The China Quarterly*, No. 132, December 1992, pp. 1027-8.
- <sup>24</sup> Charlie V. Manalo and Joshua L. Labonera, 'China Annexed Disputed Shoal, Confirm AFP', *The Tribune* [website], 21 April 2015, available at <<u>http://www.tribune.net.ph/headlines/china-annexed-disputed-shoal-confirms-afp</u>> accessed at 18 September 2015.
- <sup>25</sup> Ian Storey, 'The Sino-Vietnam Oil Rig Crisis: implications for the South China Sea dispute', ISEAS [Institute of South East Asian Studies] Perspective, No. 52, *ISEAS* [website], 15 October 2014, p. 3, available at <<u>http://www.iseas.edu.sg/images/pdf/ISEAS\_Perspective\_2014\_52.pdf</u>> accessed 1 February 2016.
- <sup>26</sup> Emma Graham-Harrison, 'South China Sea Islands are Chinese Plan to Militarise Zone, Claims US', *The Guardian* [website], 31 May 2015, available at <<u>http://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/may/30/us-claims-south-china-sea-islands-arebeijing-plot</u>> accessed 17 June 2015.
- <sup>27</sup> See the declaration at <<u>http://cil.nus.edu.sg/rp/pdf/1992%20ASEAN%20Declaration%20on%20the%20South%20China</u> <u>%20Sea-pdf.pdf</u>> accessed 1 February 2016.
- <sup>28</sup> Yann-Huei Song, 'The South China Sea Workshop Process and Taiwan's Participation', *Ocean Development & International Law*, Vol. 41, No. 3, 12 August 2010, pp. 253-9.
- <sup>29</sup> Hasjim Djalal, 'Managing Potential Conflicts in the South China Sea', Paper circulated at the sixteenth Workshop held in Bali, Indonesia, on 23 November 2006, cited in Song, 'The South China Sea Workshop Process and Taiwan's Participation', p. 73.
- <sup>30</sup> Ian Storey, 'Slipping Away? A South China Sea Code of Conduct Eludes Diplomatic Efforts', *East And South China Seas Bulletin*, No. 11, 20 March 2013, p. 4.
- <sup>31</sup> Garry Collinson and Christopher B. Roberts, 'The Role of ASEAN', in Buszynski and Roberts, *The South China Sea and Australia's Regional Security Environment*, p. 35.
- Ramses Amer, 'Dispute Management in the South China Sea', National Institute for South China Sea Studies, No. 1, March 2015, pp. 15-20, available at <<u>http://en.nanhai.org.cn/uploads/file/file/20150302\_Ramses.pdf</u>> accessed 1 February 2016.
- <sup>33</sup> Amer, 'Dispute Management in the South China Sea'.
- <sup>34</sup> ASEAN, 'Declaration on the Conduct of Parties in the South China Sea', ASEAN [website], available at <<u>http://www.asean.org/asean/external-relations/china/item/declaration-on-the-conduct-of-parties-in-the-south-china-sea</u>> accessed 12 September 2015. The declaration was signed by ASEAN members and the Government of the People's Republic of China on 4 November 2002 in Phnom Penh, Cambodia.
- <sup>35</sup> Collinson and Roberts, 'The Role of ASEAN'.
- <sup>36</sup> Thayer, 'ASEAN's Code of Conduct in the South China Sea'.

- <sup>37</sup> ASEAN, 'Declaration on the Conduct of Parties in the South China Sea'.
- <sup>38</sup> Thayer, 'ASEAN's Code of Conduct in the South China Sea'.
- <sup>39</sup> Thayer, 'ASEAN's Code of Conduct in the South China Sea'.
- <sup>40</sup> Huy Duong, 'A Fair and Effective Code of Conduct for the South China Sea', *Asia Maritime Transparency Initiative* [website], 1 July 2015, available at <<u>http://amti.csis.org/a-fair-and-effective-code-of-conduct-for-the-south-china-sea/</u>> accessed 14 September 2015.
- <sup>41</sup> Storey, 'Slipping Away? A South China Sea Code of Conduct Eludes Diplomatic Efforts'; also Panda, 'For the ASEAN-China South China Sea Code of Conduct, Ninth Time Isn't the Charm'.
- <sup>42</sup> Carlyle A. Thayer, 'New Commitment to a Code of Conduct in the South China Sea?', NBR [website], 9 October 2013, available at <<u>http://nbr.org/research/activity.aspx?id=360</u>> accessed 13 September 2015.
- <sup>43</sup> Panda, 'For the ASEAN-China South China Sea Code of Conduct, Ninth Time Isn't the Charm'. China and ASEAN have agreed on two list of commonalities of what should be included in a code of conduct.
- <sup>44</sup> Storey, 'Slipping Away? A South China Sea Code of Conduct Eludes Diplomatic Efforts'.
- <sup>45</sup> See, for example, <<u>https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Battle of the Paracel Islands</u>> accessed 1 February 2016.
- <sup>46</sup> Center for New American Security, 'Timeline 1955 Present'.
- <sup>47</sup> Ruben Alabastro, 'Philippine Forces Report Clash with Chinese Ship', *Moscow Times* [website], 27 January 1996, available at <<u>http://www.themoscowtimes.com/news/article/philippine-forces-report-clash-with-chinese-ship/329277.html</u>> accessed 2 February 2016.
- <sup>48</sup> Center for New American Security, 'Timeline 1955 Present'.
- <sup>49</sup> Renato Cruz de Castro, 'The 2012 Scarborough Shoal Stand-off: from stalemate to escalation of the South China Sea dispute?', in Buszynski and Roberts, *The South China Sea and Australia's Regional* Security Environment, p. 111.
- <sup>50</sup> Phillip C. Saunders and Andrew Scobell (eds.), *PLA Influence on China's National Policymaking,* Stanford University Press: Redwood City, 2015, p. 292.
- <sup>51</sup> Andrew S. Erickson, 'New US Security Strategy Doesn't Go Far Enough on South China Sea', Wall Street Journal [website], 24 August 2015, available at <<u>http://blogs.wsj.com/chinarealtime/2015/08/24/new-asia-pacific-maritime-security-strategynecessary-but-insufficient/</u>> accessed 19 September 2015.
- <sup>52</sup> Saunders and Scobell, *PLA Influence on China's National Policymaking.*
- <sup>53</sup> See, for example, John Garnaut, 'China Ready to Launch Military Power from Artificial Islands in South China Sea', *Sydney Morning Herald* [website], 30 August 2015, available at <<u>http://www.smh.com.au/world/china-ready-to-launch-military-power-from-artificial-islands-insouth-china-sea-20150830-gjb10l.html</u>> accessed 2 February 2016.
- 54 Garnaut, 'China Ready to Launch Military Power from Artificial Islands in South China Sea'.
- <sup>55</sup> Carl Thayer, 'The Philippines, Malaysia and Vietnam Race to South China Sea Defence Modernisation', *The Diplomat* [website], 23 January 2015, available at <<u>http://thediplomat.com/2015/01/the-philippines-malaysia-and-vietnam-race-to-south-china-seadefense-modernization/</u>> accessed 19 September 2015.
- <sup>56</sup> Cited in Thayer, 'The Philippines, Malaysia and Vietnam Race to South China Sea Defence Modernisation'.
- <sup>57</sup> Thayer, 'The Philippines, Malaysia and Vietnam Race to South China Sea Defence Modernisation'.
- <sup>58</sup> Thayer, 'The Philippines, Malaysia and Vietnam Race to South China Sea Defence Modernisation'.
- <sup>59</sup> Murray Hiebert and Phuong Nguyen, 'Vietnam Ramps up Defence Spending but its Challenges Remain', *Asia Maritime Transparency Initiative* [website], 18 March 2015, available at <<u>http://amti.csis.org/vietnam-ramps-up-defense-spending-but-its-challenges-remain/</u>> accessed 19 March 2015.
- <sup>60</sup> Defense News, 'Philippines Seeks US "Assistance" in South China Sea', Defense News [website], 27 August 2015, available at <<u>http://www.defensenews.com/story/defense/international/asia-</u>

pacific/2015/08/27/philippines-seeks-us-assistance-south-china-sea/71277758/> accessed 19 September 2015.

- <sup>61</sup> Hiebert and Nguyen, 'Vietnam Ramps up Defence Spending but its Challenges Remain'.
- <sup>62</sup> Stephen Paul Brooker, 'In Message to China US, Japan and The Philippines Conduct Military Exercises', *Value Walk* [website], 24 June 2015, available at <<u>http://www.valuewalk.com/2015/06/china-philippines-military/</u>> accessed 20 September 2015; also Prashanth Parameswara, 'Philippines to Hold Military Exercises with US, Japan', *The Diplomat* [website], 19 June 2015, available at <<u>http://thediplomat.com/2015/06/philippines-to-hold-</u> military-exercises-with-us-japan/> accessed 20 September 2015.
- 63 Parameswara, 'Philippines to Hold Military Exercises with US, Japan'.
- <sup>64</sup> Parameswara, 'Philippines to Hold Military Exercises with US, Japan'.
- <sup>65</sup> Prashanth Parameswara, 'A New Indonesia Military Boost near the South China Sea?', *The Diplomat* [website], 11 September 2015, available at <<u>http://thediplomat.com/2015/09/a-new-indonesia-</u> <u>military-boost-near-the-south-china-sea/</u>> accessed 19 September 2015.
- ABC News, 'South China Sea Dispute John Kerry says US will not Accept Restrictions on Movement in the Sea'; also Xue Li and Xu Yanzhuo, 'The US and China Won't See Military Conflict over the South China Sea', The Diplomat [website], 19 June 2015, available at <<u>http://thediplomat.com/2015/06/the-us-and-china-wont-see-military-conflict-over-the-southchina-sea/</u>> accessed 4 October 2015.
- <sup>67</sup> Thanh Hai Do, 'A Joint Strategy for Pacifying the South China Sea', *CSIS* [website], 11 August 2015, available at <<u>http://csis.org/publication/pacnet-48-joint-strategy-pacifying-south-china-sea</u>> accessed at 19 September 2015; also Stewart M. Patrick, '(Almost) Everyone Agrees: the US should ratify the Law of the Sea Treaty', *The Atlantic* [website], 10 June 2010, available at <<u>http://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2012/06/-almost-everyone-agrees-the-usshould-ratify-the-law-of-the-sea-treaty/258301/</u>> accessed 20 September 2015.
- <sup>68</sup> Xue Li and Xu Yanzhuo, 'China Should Adjust its South China Sea Policy', *The Diplomat* [website], 8 June 2015, available at <<u>http://thediplomat.com/2015/06/china-should-adjust-its-south-china-sea-policy/</u>> accessed 5 October 2015.
- <sup>69</sup> Shannon Tiezzi, 'China's Peaceful Rise and South China Sea', *The Diplomat* [website], 17 May 2014, available at <<u>http://thediplomat.com/2014/05/chinas-peaceful-rise-and-the-south-china-sea/</u>> accessed 24 April 2015.
- <sup>70</sup> China Daily, 'Xi: there is no gene for invasion in our blood', China Daily [website], 16 May 2014, available at <<u>http://usa.chinadaily.com.cn/china/2014-05/16/content 17511170.htm</u>> accessed 28 January 2016.
- 71 Xinhua, 'China cannot afford to lose an inch of its territory: general', Xinhuanet [website], 16 May 2014, available at <<u>http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/china/2014-05/16/c\_133339302.htm</u>> accessed 28 January 2016.
- <sup>72</sup> Government of China, 'China's Military Strategy', China Daily [website], 20 May 2015, <<u>http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/china/2015-05/26/content 20820628.htm</u>> accessed 21 June 2015.
- <sup>73</sup> Ian Storey, 'The Sino-Vietnamese Oil Rig Crisis: implications for the South China Sea Dispute', Institute of South East Asia Studies Perspective, No. 52, 2014, p. 3.
- <sup>74</sup> Linda Jakobson, 'China's Unpredictable Maritime Security Actor', *Lowy Institute* [website], December 2014, p. 6, available at <<u>http://www.lowyinstitute.org/files/chinas-unpredictable-maritime-security-actors 3.pdf</u>> accessed 2 February 2016.
- <sup>75</sup> Panda, 'For the ASEAN-China South China Sea Code of Conduct, Ninth Time Isn't the Charm'.
- <sup>76</sup> Want China Time, 'US, Japan may give China an Excuse to Establish ADIZ over S China Sea', Want China Time [website], 13 February 2015, available at <<u>http://www.wantchinatimes.com/news-subclass-cnt.aspx?id=20150213000113&cid=1101</u>> accessed 26 April 2015.
- <sup>77</sup> See, for example, Tom Phillips, 'Beijing summons US ambassador over warship in South China Sea', *The Guardian* [website], 28 October 2015, available at <<u>http://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/oct/27/us-warship-lassen-defies-beijing-sail-disputed-south-china-sea-islands</u>> accessed 2 February 2016.
- <sup>78</sup> Garnaut, 'US Admiral Sounds the Alarm of China's Intentions in South China Sea'.

- <sup>79</sup> See, for example, Phillips, 'Beijing summons US ambassador over warship in South China Sea'.
- <sup>80</sup> Jaemin Lee, 'China's Declaration of an Air Defence Identification Zone in the East China Sea: implication for public international law', *American Society of International Law*, Vol. 18, Issue 17, 19 August 2014, available at <<u>http://www.asil.org/insights/volume/18/issue/17/china%E2%80%99s-declaration-air-defense-identification-zone-east-china-sea> accessed 8 luly 2015.</u>
- <sup>81</sup> Graham-Harrison, 'South China Sea Islands are Chinese Plan to Militarise Zone, Claims US'.
- Tom Hancock, 'China to project its military further and stronger', *Space Daily* [website], 28 May 2015, available at
  <a href="http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/China">http://www.spacedaily.com/reports/China</a> to project its military further and stronger 999.html
  > accessed 2 February 2016.
- <sup>83</sup> Shannon Tiezzi, 'Revealed: China's reasons for island-building in the South China Sea', *The Diplomat* [website], 10 April 2015, available at <<u>http://thediplomat.com/2015/04/revealedchinasreasonsforislandbuildinginthesouthchinasea/</u>> accessed 24 April 2015.
- <sup>84</sup> Simon Tomlinson, 'China lands more planes on its man-made island in the disputed South China Sea, sparking fears it will impose an "air defence zone" over the area', *Daily Mail* [website], 7 January 2016, available at <<u>http://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-3388268/Philippines-says-China-challenged-flights-island.html</u>> accessed 2 February 2016.
- <sup>85</sup> Isaac Stone Fist and Keith Johnson, 'China's New Airstrip in the South China Sea is Almost Completed', *Foreign Policy* [website], 16 April 2015, available at <<u>http://foreignpolicy.com/2015/04/16/chinasnewairstripinthesouthchinaseaisalmostcompleted/</u>> accessed 24 April 2015.
- <sup>86</sup> Tiezzi, 'China's Peaceful Rise and South China Sea'.
- <sup>87</sup> Jian Zhang, 'China's New Foreign Policy under Xi Jinping: towards peaceful rise 2.0?', *Global Change, Peace & Security*, 2015, pp. 1-2.
- <sup>88</sup> Richard Javad Heydarian, 'Hide Your Strength Bide Your Time', *Aljazeera* [website], 21 November 2014, available at <<u>http://www.aljazeera.com/indepth/opinion/2014/11/china-hide-your-</u> <u>strength-bide-y-201411198028498329.html</u>> accessed 20 September 2015.
- <sup>89</sup> Zheng Bijian, 'China's "Peaceful Rise" to Great-Power Status', *Foreign Affairs*, Vol. 84, No. 5, September/October 2005, pp. 18-24.
- <sup>90</sup> CSIS, 'Chinese Foreign Policy: what are the main tenets of China's foreign policy?', *CSIS* [website], available at <<u>http://csis.org/files/publication/091019 china-bal 26-Chinese-Foreign-Policy.pdf</u>> accessed 25 April 2015.
- <sup>91</sup> Li and Yanzhuo, 'The US and China Won't See Military Conflict over the South China Sea'.
- <sup>92</sup> Sylvia Hui, 'Engaging an Emerging Super Power: understanding China as a foreign policy actor', Asia Programme Paper: ASP 2011/5, *Chatham House* [website], July 2011, pp. 3-4, available at <<u>http://www.chathamhouse.org/sites/files/chathamhouse/0711pp\_hui.pdf</u>> accessed 25 April 2015.
- <sup>93</sup> Jakobson, 'China's Unpredictable Maritime Security Actor', pp. 13-5.
- 94 Zachary Keck, 'PLA Officer: China must establish South China Sea ADIZ', *The Diplomat* [website], 22 February 2014, available at <<u>http://thediplomat.com/2014/02/pla-officer-china-must-establish-south-china-sea-adiz/</u>> accessed 26 April 2015.
- <sup>95</sup> Government of the Republic of The Philippines, 'Notification and Statement of Claims No. 13-021', Government of the Republic of The Philippines: Manila, 22 January 2013, p. 11.
- <sup>96</sup> Walter Lohman, 'A Critical Assessment of ASEAN's Diplomacy Regarding the South China Sea', in Jing Huang and Andrew Billo (eds.), *Territorial Dispute in the South China Sea*, Palgrave Macmillan: London, 2015, p. 86.
- <sup>97</sup> Phuong Nguyen, 'ASEAN Chief's Comments on South China Sea Raise Concerns for Beijing', DW [website], 12 March 2015, available at <<u>http://www.dw.com/en/asean-chiefs-comments-on-southchina-sea-raise-concerns-for-beijing/a-18309549</u>> accessed 21 September 2015.
- 98 Permanent Court of Arbitration, 'Sixth Press Release', Permanent Court of Arbitration [website], 13 July 2015, available at <<u>http://www.pca-cpa.org/PH-CN%20-%2020150713%20-</u> %20Press%20Release%20No.%2068046.pdf?fil id=3005> accessed 21 September 2015.

- <sup>99</sup> Thi Lan Anh Nguyen, 'Origin of the South China Sea Dispute', in Huang and Billo, *Territorial Dispute in the South China Sea*, pp. 15-9.
- <sup>100</sup> Nguyen, 'Origin of the South China Sea Dispute'.
- <sup>101</sup> Nguyen, 'Origin of the South China Sea Dispute', pp. 20-2.
- <sup>102</sup> Some commentators have argued that all US Presidents since Ronald Reagan (and all US Chiefs of Naval Operations) have adopted UNCLOS, as the US is one of the signatories, even though the US Senate has not ratified it: see Patrick, '(Almost) Everyone Agrees'. Still, a real concern is that the US appears not to accept some aspects of the EEZ regime as established by the 1982 UNCLOS: see Sam Bateman, 'Turning Back the Clock on UNCLOS', *The Strategist* [website], 20 August 2015, available at <<u>http://www.aspistrategist.org.au/turning-back-the-clock-on-unclos/</u>> accessed 20 September 2015.
- <sup>103</sup> Nargiza Salidjanova, Iacob Koch-Weser and Jason Klanderman, 'China's Economic Ties with ASEAN: a country-by-country analysis', US-China Economic and Security Commission [website], 17 March 2015, p. 4, available at <<u>http://origin.www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/Research/China's%20Economic%20Ties%20with</u> %20ASEAN.pdf >accessed 2 February 2016.
- <sup>104</sup> ASEAN, *The ASEAN Charter*, ASEAN: Jakarta, January 2008, p. 6, available at <<u>http://www.asean.org/storage/images/ASEAN\_RTK\_2014/ASEAN\_Charter.pdf</u>> accessed 2 February 2016.
- <sup>105</sup> Bruce Fraser, 'Hedging in the Political Discourse', in Urszula Okulska and Piotr Cap (eds.), *Perspectives in Politics and Discourse*, John Benjamins: Amsterdam, 2010, p. 201.
- <sup>106</sup> Ye Kuang Heng, 'ASEAN's Position on the South China Sea and Implications for Regional Peace and Security', in Huang and Billo, *Territorial Dispute in the South China Sea*, p. 70.
- <sup>107</sup> Panda, 'For the ASEAN-China South China Sea Code of Conduct, Ninth Time Isn't the Charm'.
- <sup>108</sup> Li and Yanzhuo, 'The US and China Won't See Military Conflict over the South China Sea'.
- <sup>109</sup> Storey, 'Slipping Away? A South China Sea Code of Conduct Eludes Diplomatic Efforts'.
- <sup>110</sup> Xue Li and Lie Mingyi, 'Explaining China's Commitment on the South China Sea', *The Diplomat* [website], 11 September 2015, available at <<u>http://thediplomat.com/2015/09/explaining-chinas-new-commitments-on-the-south-china-sea/</u>> accessed 5 October 2015.
- <sup>111</sup> Li and Mingyi, 'Explaining China's Commitment on the South China Sea'.
- <sup>112</sup> Huy Duong, 'Joint Development in the South China Sea', *CSIS* [website], 12 July 2013, available at <<u>http://cogitasia.com/joint-development-in-the-south-china-sea/</u>> accessed 1 July 2015.
- <sup>113</sup> Zou Keyuan, 'Cooperative Development of Oil and Gas Resources in the South China Sea', in Sam Bateman and Raft Emmers (eds.), *Security and International Politics in the South China Sea: towards a cooperative management regime*, Routledge: London, 2009, p. 89.
- <sup>114</sup> ASEAN, 'History: the founding of ASEAN', available at <<u>http://www.asean.org/asean/about-asean/history</u>> accessed 12 February 2015.
- <sup>115</sup> Kishore Mahbubani and Rhoda Severino, 'ASEAN: the way forward', *McKinsey & Company* [website], May 2014, available at <<u>http://www.mckinsey.com/insights/public sector/asean the way forward</u>> accessed 12 February 2015.
- <sup>116</sup> Mahbubani and Severino, 'ASEAN: the way forward'.
- <sup>117</sup> Salidjanova *et al.*, 'China's Economic Ties with ASEAN', p. 3.
- <sup>118</sup> ASEAN, *The ASEAN Charter*, p. 5.
- <sup>119</sup> Alice Ba, 'Managing the South China Sea Dispute: what can ASEAN do?', in Murray Hiebert, Phuong Nguyen and Gregory B. Poling (eds.), *Perspective on the South China Sea*, Bowman & Littlefield: Lanham, 2014, p. 2.
- <sup>120</sup> Ba, 'Managing the South China Sea Dispute'.
- <sup>121</sup> ASEAN, *The ASEAN Charter*, p. 2.

- <sup>122</sup> ASEAN, 'Treaty of Amity and Cooperation in Southeast Asia Indonesia', *ASEAN* [website], 24 February 1976, available at <<u>http://www.asean.org/news/item/treaty-of-amity-and-cooperation-in-southeast-asia-indonesia-24-february-1976-3</u>> accessed 26 September 2015.
- Heng, 'ASEAN's Position on the South China Sea and Implications for Regional Peace and Security', pp. 72-6.
- <sup>124</sup> Sumaryo Suryokusumo, 'Law Case Study International Organisation (translation)', in Elfia Farida (ed.), 'Effectiveness of ASEAN Charter for ASEAN as International Organisation (translation)', *Jurnal Ilmial Ilmu Hukum Qisti*, p. 6, available at <<u>https://www.academia.edu/5141396/efektivitas\_piagam\_asean\_asean\_charter\_bagi\_asean\_sebagai</u> <u>organisasi\_internasonal</u>> accessed 5 October 2015.
- ASEAN, 'Treaty of Amity and Cooperation in Southeast Asia Indonesia'.
- <sup>126</sup> ASEAN, 'Treaty of Amity and Cooperation in Southeast Asia Indonesia'.
- <sup>127</sup> Mark Valencia, cited in Heng, 'ASEAN's Position on the South China Sea and Implications for Regional Peace and Security', p. 70.
- Heng, 'ASEAN's Position on the South China Sea and Implications for Regional Peace and Security', p.
  72.
- ASEAN, 'ASEAN Community Councils', ASEAN [website], available at <<u>http://www.asean.org/asean/asean-structure/asean-community-councils/</u>> accessed 2 February 2016.
- <sup>130</sup> ASEAN, 'ASEAN Political Security Community Blueprint', ASEAN: Jakarta, June 2009, p. 2.
- <sup>131</sup> Vignesh Ram, 'ASEAN Must Take a Collective Stance on the South China Sea', *East Asia Forum* [website], 4 June 2015, available at <<u>http://www.eastasiaforum.org/2015/06/04/asean-must-take-a-collective-stance-on-the-south-china-sea/</u>> accessed 6 October 2015.
- <sup>132</sup> Mahbubani and Severino, 'ASEAN: the way forward'.
- Hai Hong Nguyen, 'Time to Reinterpret ASEAN's Consensus Principle', *East Asia Forum* [website], 27 July 2012, available at <<u>http://www.eastasiaforum.org/2012/07/27/time-to-reinterpret-asean-s-consensus-principle/</u>> accessed 7 October 2015.
- <sup>134</sup> Rodolfo C. Severino, 'The ASEAN Way and the Rule of Law', ASEAN [website], 3 September 2001, available at <<u>http://www.asean.org/resources/2012-02-10-08-47-56/speeches-statements-of-secretaries-general-of-asean/item/the-asean-way-and-the-rule-of-law</u>> accessed 7 October 2015.
- <sup>135</sup> Severino, 'The ASEAN Way and the Rule of Law'.
- ASEAN, 'First America Latin Country Accedes to the Treaty of Amity and Cooperation in Southeast Asia', ASEAN [website], 18 November 2012, available at <<u>http://www.asean.org/news/asean-</u> <u>secretariat-news/item/first-latin-america-country-accedes-to-the-treaty-of-amity-cooperation-in-</u> <u>southeast-asia-tac</u>> accessed 8 October 2015: also Hasan Wirajuda and Adhyanti S. Wirajuda Suryana, 'The Law of the Sea and Ethical Maritime Border in Southeast Asia', in Myron H. Norquist *et al* (eds.), *The Law of the Sea Contention*, Martinus Nijhoff: Boston, 2012, p. 10.
- <sup>137</sup> Cited in Heng, 'ASEAN's Position on the South China Sea and Implications for Regional Peace and Security', p. 73.
- <sup>138</sup> Statement by Singapore's Prime Minister, Lee Hsien Loong, cited in Heng, 'ASEAN's Position on the South China Sea and Implications for Regional Peace and Security', p. 72.
- <sup>139</sup> Isabella Bennett, 'ASEAN: the Association of Southeast Asian Nations', *Council On Foreign Relations* [website], 8 October 2013, available at <<u>http://www.cfr.org/asia-and-pacific/asean-association-southeast-asian-nations/p18616</u>> accessed 9 October 2015.
- <sup>140</sup> Nguyen, 'Time to Reinterpret ASEAN's Consensus Principle'.
- <sup>141</sup> ASEAN, *Text of the Treaty of Amity and Cooperation in Southeast Asia and Related Information*, ASEAN Secretariat: Jakarta, March 2005, p. 29.
- <sup>142</sup> *The Law Dictionary*, 'What is Legal Personality?', *The Law Dictionary* [website], available at <<u>http://thelawdictionary.org/legal-personality/</u>> accessed 10 October 2015.





http://www.defence.gov.au/adc/publications/publications.html



# VICE CHIEF OF THE DEFENCE FORCE